
Update on the context and situation of children
Children in South Sudan face persistent inequities and child rights violations. In 2020, communities 
were hit hard by the triple shock of intensified conflict and sub-national violence, a second consecutive 
year of major flooding, and the impacts of COVID-19. Over 7.5 million people including 4.1 million 
children, needed humanitarian assistance (population 13.2 million). Nearly 4 million people remain 
displaced: 1.5 million internally and 2.3 million as refugees. 
 
Nine in ten people in South Sudan experience multidimensional poverty and the country has some of 
the lowest human development indicators in the world, ranking 185 of 189 countries. GDP per capita 
stands at US$ 275.2, and a history of high inflation impacts food security. The COVID-19 crisis may 
remove more than 6 per cent of real GDP growth.
 
Rising numbers of people are suffering because of lack of food and nutrition, intensified conflict, 
unprecedented flooding and high food prices. People have run out of food in areas and are facing 
catastrophic levels of hunger according to the Integrated Food Security Phase Classification report 
released in December 2020.
 
Children lack access to basic services especially in areas where armed groups still operate, exacerbated 
by disruptions to and inaccessibility of services due to COVID-19, weather and poor infrastructure. 
Women and girls are disproportionately affected by the crisis due to ubiquitous gender-based violence 
(GBV), limited decision-making power, lack of access to resources and poor access to information 
about their rights.
 
Responding to the needs of children is key to building a prosperous and peaceful South Sudan. 
However, across UNICEF programmes, challenges to progress in 2020 were broadly similar: access 
issues; increased insecurity; public health emergencies and climate change; all within an austere 
economic climate and strained capacities to plan and deliver essential social services. The transition of 
several protection of civilian sites to internally displaced persons camps also necessitated the need to 
strike a balance between supporting communities to nurture coping mechanisms with an equitable 
needs-based approach. 
 
Indicative government budget ceilings for financial year (FY) 2020/21 increased the national budget 
allocations for health, education and social and humanitarian affairs to 13.3 per cent (8.5 per cent FY 
2019/20). A dedicated COVID-19 budget for FY2020/21 (8.9 per cent) also focuses on social sectors. 
However, planned budget allocations are still short of international and national commitments, with 
actual allocations to social sectors remaining unverified. The oil price crash (Brent Crude plummeted 
to minus US$30 by April 2020) severely affected domestic revenue and hence resources for investing 
in social sectors.
 
To leave no child behind it is essential for all children to be reached with services. UNICEF and 
partners have expanded access post the Revitalized Agreement for the Resolution of the Conflict in 
South Sudan (R-ARCSS). However, South Sudan remains one of the most dangerous places for 
humanitarian organizations, with nine humanitarian personnel killed in 2020 (124 since 2013). 
UNICEF has been directly impacted with 64 significant incidents recorded (34 in 2019) whilst 50 
security events affected implementing partners.
 
Nonetheless, in 2020, UNICEF delivered critical life-saving child protection, education, health, 
nutrition, water, sanitation and hygiene (WASH) and communication for development (C4D) services 
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to over 6.9 million people, among them 1.9 million children.
 
SDG 2(2) ending all forms of malnutrition: Newly released figures reveal improvements in maternal 
and newborn health indicators. The proportion of women benefitting from more than four antenatal 
care visits doubled to 46 per cent 2016–2019, and skilled birth attendance quadrupled to 41 per cent in 
the same period. The prevalence of severe acute malnutrition (SAM) was 3.3 per cent in 2019. Despite 
positive improvements in exclusive breastfeeding, only 17.4 per cent of children receive diverse foods 
and the percentage of children receiving food which qualifies as a minimum acceptable diet decreased 
from 7 per cent in 2019 to 4 per cent in 2020. 
 
SDG 6 water and sanitation for all: Only half the population has access to a basic water service. An 
estimated 35 per cent of water sources are non-functional increasing the risk of water-borne diseases. 
Only 10 per cent of the population has access to improved sanitation; while 61 per cent practice open 
defecation. Women and girls face increased risk of GBV when collecting water and using communal 
latrines; access to menstrual hygiene products and services are needed.
 
SDG 3 ensure healthy lives and well-being for all: South Sudan has a progressively worsening child 
mortality rate (increasing from 96 to 99 under five child deaths per 1,000 live births between 2017 and 
2018). The maternal mortality ratio increased from 789 to 1,150 maternal deaths per 100,000 live 
births between 2014 and 2017 and is more than double that for sub-Saharan Africa. Destruction of 
health facilities and disruption of services have severely hindered basic primary healthcare including 
routine immunization. 
 
SDG  4(1) ensure free, equitable and quality education: School closures on such a wide scale due to 
COVID-19 represented a huge challenge to the maintenance and continuation of education for 2 
million children in schools. A new mapping study estimated that the number of out-of-school children 
(OOSC) is 2.8 million (53 per cent girls) before the closure of schools from COVID-19, a significant 
increase from 2.2 million in 2016. In early 2020, UNICEF supported 176,091 OOSC (83,176 girls) to 
be enrolled in schools across the country.
 
SDG  16(2) ending abuse, exploitation, trafficking and all forms of violence against children: 
There has been a significant drop in the number of verified grave violations due to a reduction in 
hostilities after the signing of R-ARCSS. The Government committed to a revised Comprehensive 
Action Plan to End and Prevent All Grave Violations Against Children in 2020, the formation of 
national and state level committees for implementation. Since 2013, more than 20,800 children have 
been registered as unaccompanied, separated or missing. There are still 7,861 children (3,491 girls) 
requiring family tracing and reunification (FTR). Over 200 children associated with armed forces and 
armed groups (CAAFAG) were documented to be released from the Sudan People’s Liberation Army 
in Opposition in 2020 but could be not be released as planned.

Major contributions and drivers of results
The formation of the Revitalized Transnational Government of National Unity (R-TGoNU) in 
February 2020 further enabled the shift from humanitarian into development and systems building 
efforts. UNICEF is integrating programming for peace and sustainability through the humanitarian-
development-peacebuilding nexus. The WASH programme for example, increased its focus on urban 
water supply and management, to strengthen resilience of urban and peri-urban populations, and 
commenced a systematic integration of conflict sensitive approaches in Bor, Rumbek, Yambio and 
Torit. UNICEF partnered with the Conflict Sensitivity Resource Facility to deliver conflict sensitivity 
training for partners and staff.
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UNICEF’s activities supported the South Sudan National Development Strategy and contributed to the 
United Nations Cooperation Framework. Longer-term development funding increased in 2020 yet 
major funding gaps remain for WASH and child protection, and the funding gap for education 
widened. However, resources increased by 6 per cent from 2019, to US$285 million in 2020.
 
With UNICEF support, the Ministry of Health (MoH) repurposed its 2019 Ebola virus disease (EVD) 
protocols and infrastructure to respond to COVID-19. UNICEF leadership of the Risk Communication, 
Social Mobilization and Community Engagement and the WASH/Infection Prevention Control (IPC) 
pillars was effective in preparedness and response for both EVD and COVID-19.

UNICEF realigned ongoing programmes to respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and ensure continuity 
of services. UNICEF supported several measures to ensure the continuity of healthcare service 
delivery including training 3,300 health care and community workers in IPC measures, distribution of 
medical personal protective equipment (PPE) as well as 560,000 face masks for vulnerable 
populations.
 
UNICEF leads or is a member of multiple national working groups, through which it influences rights-
based action for children. These include co-leading the UNCT Operations Management Team, PSEA 
Task Force and M&E Working Group and participating in the inter-agency COVID-19 taskforce, 
Inter-Cluster Coordination Group and Needs Assessment Working Group. UNICEF continued 
providing leadership to three clusters (education, nutrition, WASH) and the child protection area of 
responsibility, and to co-chair the Country Task Force on Monitoring and Reporting alongside 
UNMISS.
 
The COVID-19 pandemic provided an unforeseen advocacy opportunity for justice for children (J4C), 
resulting in 148 children being released from detention centres as a COVID-19 prevention measure. 
This prompted online case management training on children in conflict with the law for 67 
organizations. UNICEF supported the Ministry of Gender, Child and Social Welfare (MGCSW) and 
the Ministry of Justice and Constitutional Affairs (MoJCA) to establish a J4C working group as a 
coordination forum.
 
UNICEF boosted the capacity of MGCSW on implementation of the Child Act 2008 and related 
policies, as well as contracting the South Sudan Law Society to support MoJCA on establishing a legal 
aid scheme. UNICEF supported the Directorate of Civil Registry with the implementation plan of the 
Civil Registry Act 2018. On treaty obligations, UNICEF supported Government to draft the Initial 
State Party Report on the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the 
Involvement of Children in Armed Conflict.
 
In 2020, UNICEF and partners reached 147,130 children (74,075 girls) with critical child protection 
services, including the Monitoring and Reporting Mechanism on Grave Violations against Children in 
Situations of Armed Conflict (MRM).
 
Key achievements included: birth notification of 38,262 children (20,046 girls); FTR services 
registered 550 unaccompanied and separated children (UASC) (263 girls) and recorded the 
reunification of 43 children (19 girls); 83,641 people (27,365 girls, 15,683 boys, 23,360 women) were 
reached with GBV prevention, response and risk mitigation interventions; 50,330 children and adults 
(14,470 girls; 12,730 boys; 13,157 women) received PSS services; and a new online Child Protection 
Information Management System (CPIMS+) was rolled out registering 1,056 children (513 girls). In 
November 2020, UNICEF and key partners and clusters launched the multisectoral safety audit to 
inform the humanitarian programme cycle and advocacy for increased integration of GBV.
 
Through the Communities Care Programme, 29 community discussion groups were formed and around 
800,000 people benefitted from community actions and engagements through radio talk shows, door to 
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door awareness, neighbourhood campaigns and school outreaches. Three in four (74 per cent) 
discussion participants registered positive change in beliefs and attitudes. The flagship programme 
promotes gender equitable social norms to support survivors of GBV; transforms inequitable gender 
relations that drive GBV; increases integration of GBV into programming; and enables GBV survivors 
to access timely services and referrals.
 
In 2020, UNICEF supported 795,473 children and young people (344,498 girls) to access pre-primary, 
primary, accelerated learning programme and secondary school services. UNICEF supported the 
implementation of the new national curriculum through procuring and distributing 1.9 million 
textbooks to schools. An additional 2.5 million textbooks will be distributed in the first quarter of 
2021, with content development and translation for primary textbooks into five national languages. 
UNICEF provided an integrated emergency education package including providing 692 temporary 
learning spaces and classrooms, sex-disaggregated WASH facilities and essential education supplies, 
including 38,264 dignity kits for adolescent girls.
 
To support continued education during the COVID-19 pandemic, 1.5 million children and young 
people were reached with radio learning, of which over half were provided with learning supplies. In 
October 2020, UNICEF supported the reopening of over 1,400 schools for candidate classes (primary 
8 and secondary 4 students due to sit the national examination in January 2021).

 In 2020, 3,053 teachers (586 female) completed an in-service continuous professional development 
programme, and an additional 8,790 teachers (2,637 female) were trained on basic pedagogy and 
learner-centered methodologies. UNICEF continues to address sexual exploitation and abuse (SEA) of 
children by teachers and personnel in UNICEF supported schools, by working closely with the 
Ministry of General Education and Instruction to establish a more robust and consistent approach to 
make schools safer. 
 
The uptake of vaccination services is improving after the decline suffered from years of recent conflict. 
The proportion of children receiving diphtheria, pertussis and tetanus (DTP) vaccines increased from 
44 to 57per cent 2019–2020, and measles vaccines from 42 to 51per cent. UNICEF contributed to 
controlling measles outbreaks, vaccinating 2,135,377 children. Similarly, a yellow fever outbreak was 
responded to by vaccinating 31,489 people ((90.9 per cent). During the first round of polio 
immunization days, 890,317 under five children were vaccinated with bivalent oral polio vaccine 
reaching 92 per cent of the children. Two high risk counties implemented a Maternal and Neonatal 
Tetanus Elimination campaign, vaccinating 72,883 women of reproductive age.
 
UNICEF continued to support MoH to expand cold chain infrastructure by installing 160 solar 
powered refrigerators across the country. For hard-to-reach populations, UNICEF continued to provide 
ArkTek devices ensuring vaccine safety and quality for mobile vaccination sessions. Four new state 
vaccine stores have been constructed and handed over to the MoH with solarization of state and county 
stores in progress. UNICEF is supporting MoH to prepare for the introduction of a COVID-19 vaccine 
(COVAX).

 UNICEF has continued to deploy strategic approaches to provide and improve access to quality 
maternal, newborn and child health services in Jonglei and Upper Nile. Child health strategies focused 
on the scale-up of the revised national Integrated Management of Common Childhood Illness 
guidelines and roll-out of the Boma Health Initiative (BHI) at community level for quality and prompt 
management of common childhood diseases. UNICEF supported 115,841 pregnant women to obtain 
their first antenatal care visit and 26,920 pregnant women to deliver with a skilled birth attendant. 
 
In addition,818,2670 children under five accessed lifesaving treatment for malaria, pneumonia and 
diarrhoea in 2020. The effective roll out of BHI in 170 bomas provided 256,249 curative consultations 
for children under the age of five living in remote locations. Furthermore,46,709 pregnant women were 
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provided countrywide with the opportunity to test to know their HIV statues and 2.0% tested 
positive.A total of 469 were enrolled on lifelong antiretroviral therapy.Despite travel restrictions, the 
integrated rapid response mechanism (IRRM) continued prioritizing hard-to-reach communities with 
urgent, lifesaving interventions. As part of cost-effectiveness measures, IRRMs reduced dependency 
on air assets and leveraged access by waterways and roads to preposition supplies. Partnership with 
WFP on biometric registration strengthened data collection, management, follow-up, displacement 
tracking and harmonized reporting. In 2020, over 99,652 individuals including 12,580 under-fives 
were reached with multisectoral interventions through 11 IRRM missions. All 402 children with SAM 
and 1,314 children (630 girls) with moderate acute malnutrition (MAM) were treated.

A total of  198,384children with SAM aged 6 to 59 months (106,134 girls) were admitted for 
therapeutic care in 2020 and 1,905,526 children (79 per cent of the target) received Vitamin A 
supplementation. The number of nutrition sites providing quality care for children with SAM increased 
from 1,141 in 2019 to 1,171 in 2020. The quality of SAM treatment remained high at a 94.9 per cent 
cure rate. UNICEF support led to utilization of life-saving nutrition interventions such as establishing 
WASH facilities and IPC materials at all nutrition sites, which was instrumental in uptake of 
counselling and other nutrition services.   
 
In 2020, continuous advocacy and technical discussions with MoH and the nutrition cluster facilitated 
the roll-out of global infant and young child feeding (IYCF) and continued breastfeeding guidelines, 
and the inclusion of nine maternal, infant and young child nutrition (MIYCN) indicators in District 
Health Information System 2 will lead to reliable nutrition data. A UNICEF-led national nutrition 
assessment for the third consecutive year reduced data gaps on stunting, acute malnutrition, IYCF and 
vitamin A coverage. UNICEF also supported an improved Nutrition Information System database for 
use in evidence-based planning with further improvement to a web-based database planned.
 
The year 2020 saw a 1.1 per cent increase in the population with access to basic water services, 
reaching 568,741 individuals in humanitarian situations and 127,153 people in non-humanitarian 
settings; and a 2.3 per cent increase in coverage of basic sanitation, reaching 253,793 people in 
development contexts and 67,553 in emergency contexts. The Water Bill, which is being revised has 
now reached MoJCA, prior to ratification by the Cabinet.
 
UNICEF continued to manage the WASH core pipeline which provided 2,910,264 people with WASH 
supplies, with another 300,288 people reached through around 62 partnerships. In 2020, 414 villages 
achieved open defecation free (ODF) status (166 per cent of the target), benefiting 199,765 people 
with improved sanitation. In total, 67 institutions were provided with gender segregated latrines and 
change rooms for menstrual hygiene, and 48 schools were provided with gender friendly WASH 
facilities benefiting 31,646 children (16,456 girls).  Furthermore, 49,666 individuals benefitted from 
WASH in 19 health facilities and 2,478 adolescent girls and women of childbearing age from 
menstrual hygiene management kits and messaging.  
 
In 2020, UNICEF launched several initiatives to allow WASH, education and nutrition programming 
to leverage common partners and resources, and to promote a paradigm shift of multisectoral 
preventative interventions, with the mainstreaming of gender-sensitive approaches. GBV risk 
mitigation was integrated into multisectoral humanitarian action.
 
The launch of a budget transparency agenda in 2019 led to: more information on and more public 
engagement in budget processes, such as around Citizens Budgets; and an improvement in the Open 
Budget Index 2017–2019. Analyses to improve government spending led to buy-in for an upcoming 
education sector Public Expenditure Review (PER) and Public Expenditure Tracking Survey (PETS). 
A National Public Financial Management (PFM) Capacity Building Programme saw the development 
of an PFM dashboard to track state budget preparation/reporting progress.
 

Page 5  of  10

Page 5  of  10



Coordination mechanisms for implementation of the National Social Protection Policy Framework 
have strengthened through the UNICEF co-chaired National Social Protection Working Group and a 
new Partners Social Protection Working Group. In 2020, UNICEF co-organized a workshop with 
World Bank and WFP convening key stakeholders to support management information system 
coordination and to develop a roadmap for Government ownership of a potential national system. 
UNICEF continued to operationalize and mainstream cash programming, and UNICEF’s COVID-19 
response strategy embedded cash transfers for vulnerable households in line with the UN’s socio-
economic response plan for COVID-19.  UNICEF launched a WASH voucher project targeting 
vulnerable households, reaching 12,110 children to access hygiene materials for COVID-19 
prevention, while 661 children benefitted through unconditional cash transfers, particularly those 
affected by floods and displacements.
 
A total of 7,015,298 individuals (2,946,426 female) were reached with life-saving messages, via mass 
media (including partnering with over 40 radio stations) and community engagement (house to house 
visits, street announcements, community meetings) including within pastoralist communities, while 
providing an opportunity for community feedback to promote positive social and behaviour change.

UNICEF’s network of 2,500 trained mobilizers (primarily youth) promoted greater demand for 
services and created an enabling environment to address social norms.  In addition, 16,125 influencers 
were supported to engage caregivers and households. The Faith and Positive Change for Children 
Initiative saw UNICEF partnering with religious leaders to mobilize communities on respecting the 
rights of children, including ending child marriage.
 
A commitment to accountability to affected people saw UNICEF successfully sustain gender-
responsive communication and participatory community engagement within its programming. Near 
real-time information and perceptions of 2,377 households informed the COVID-19 response planning 
of authorities and partners, including through the UNICEF-supported Public Health Emergency 
Operation Centre national emergency hotline and the South Sudan Council of Churches hotline. In 
total, 912,967 people accessed mechanisms to voice their needs and concerns.
 
UNICEF undertook stronger involvement in prevention of sexual exploitation and abuse (PSEA) as the 
UN Country Team (UNCT) PSEA Task Force co-chair. The PSEA procedures for implementing 
partners were rolled out; 49 PSEA assessments conducted; and 22 awareness raising sessions held on 
heightened risks of SEA during the COVID-19 response, reaching 406 non-governmental organization 
(NGO) workers. Broadcasting of PSEA messages reached 3,053,029 community members (1,368,022 
female) and two PSEA helplines (one English; one in Nuer/Arabic) allow the community to report 
SEA concerns safely and confidentially.
 
Thematic communication campaigns included highlighting the needs of children in conflict with the 
law (Day of the African Child), ending child marriage (International Day of the Girl Child) and 
children speaking up for a clean and green environment (World Children’s Day). These campaigns 
contributed to a steady growth of UNICEF mentions in the media (333 reports) and a doubling of 
social media engagements. A new advocacy plan for 2020-2021 highlights ending child marriage and 
preventing child malnutrition as corporate advocacy priorities.
 
Highlights of 2020 Annual Management Plan priority results:
 
Integrated Early Childhood Development (ECD). In 2020, 33 ECD classrooms were refurbished 
and 46,879 children (19,579 girls) were supported with essential ECD kits.
 
Adolescent and Youth Engagement. The roll-out of a new child reporters programme in 2020 has 
helped increase outreach and ensured that the voices of children on various issues were heard.
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CAFAAG. Response for CAAFAG were severely constrained by COVID-19 related restrictions; 42 
boys and 2 girls were formally released, with 18 boys successfully reintegrated back into their 
communities.
 
Innovative Business Processes. The implementation of a solar plant will reduce fuel consumption by 
80 per cent (170,000 litres of diesel) and US$150,000 savings per year. The Business Processes 
Automation Project automating services such as transportation, human resources and finance processes 
was launched.
 
COVID-19 prevention and response.  COVID-19 prevention and control risk mitigation measures 
was mainstreamed into all programme components. COVID-19 staff welfare initiatives were 
implemented, minimizing impact to staff. 
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UN Collaboration and Other Partnerships
UNICEF’s long-term presence in South Sudan, which includes a Country Office in Juba and 13 field 
offices, has cultivated an intensive level of national and sub-national collaboration, with a range of 
partners from Government, civil society, faith-based and traditional leaders, and local authorities. 
 
UNICEF enjoys strategic partnerships with sister UN organizations. Strong partnerships with the 
Government, UNDP and the World Bank supported continued PFM reforms through active 
engagements in the PFM donor working group. UNICEF continues to work in close collaboration with 
UNDP, UNFPA and UN Women to address GBV-related issues and J4C in line with peace building 
efforts in South Sudan. As part of essential health service delivery in Upper Nile and Jonglei, UNICEF 
partnered with UNFPA to provide GBV services and health worker training.
 
Joint programmes on various aspects of nutrition programming with FAO, UNHCR, WFP and WHO 
has resulted in significant achievements in saving lives of children under five years, including through 
IRRMs to provide a lifeline to children in otherwise inaccessible areas. UNICEF continued to partner 
with WFP to ensure a continuum of nutrition care and further scaled joint programming to focus on 
prevention in a multi-sectoral manner. 
 
Strengthened partnerships with UNDP and WFP include resilience building to deal with natural 
shocks, and for conflict-affected communities. The multi-year partnership with WFP will increase 
access to education, child protection, WASH, health, nutrition, food security and livelihoods services 
in urban areas of South Sudan.
 
UNICEF is partnering with IOM to strengthen community resilience through provision of access to 
quality learning in Jonglei and Greater Pibor Administrative Area. Strategic partnerships with the 
Global Partnership for Education, Education Cannot Wait, GAVI, Global Fund to Fight AIDS, 
Tuberculosis and Malaria, African Development Bank and the World Bank will prove decisive in 
terms of supporting UNICEF and Government to fulfil women’s and children’s rights to education and 
health.
 
In 2020, 40 per cent of UNICEF funding to partners was to national NGOs. As part of the Grand 
Bargain commitments, a 2019–2021 localization strategy has seen UNICEF partnering with the South 
Sudan NGO Forum on a targeted capacity building programme for national NGOs including 
strengthening of partners’ resource mobilization and communication strategies. Management trainings 
were delivered in Juba and field offices reaching 257 NGO participants to foster effective management 
and anti-fraud awareness. 
 
While there remains a need for more funding, UNICEF is well-positioned to coordinate more effective 
partnership arrangements in the evolving COVID-19 situation. Essential service continuity amidst the 
pandemic was possible due to prioritization and strong partnerships. For example, nutrition service 
continuity was supported through strong partnerships with 38 civil society organizations (CSOs) in all 
80 counties, a network of 6,221 community nutrition volunteers (CNVs), and with WFP, WHO, MoH 
and the Nutrition Cluster.

There is scope for expanded partnerships including public-private partnerships in education. 
COVID-19 opened new partnerships with media and telecommunication companies which expanded 
access to education during the lockdown.

Lessons Learned and Innovations
A key lesson during the EVD response was that integration of related pillars via a coordination 
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platform improved the quality of interventions, harmonized approaches and reduced overlaps. EVD 
preparedness coordination helped in the rapid roll out of the COVID-19 response, and linkages 
between national and state level taskforces and technical working groups supported the timely and 
multisectoral implementation of activities. 
 
UNICEF leveraged its on-the-ground community mobilizers network and activate partnerships with 
CSOs, to quickly deliver prevention messages to communities during the COVID-19 pandemic. Use of 
digital data collection tools by UNICEF field offices allowed for near real-time and cost-effective 
generation of rapid evidence products such as a knowledge, attitudes and practices study to inform 
UNICEF’s COVID-19 response. 
 
The radio distance learning programme has the potential to be implemented beyond COVID-19 to 
complement the curriculum and expand access to excluded children. Specifically, to provide access to 
learning for children in hard-to-reach areas due to road accessibility, conflict or natural disasters. To 
garner long term benefits of investment in teacher education, it is critical to gradually adopt more 
sustained, decentralized and school-based approaches. A positive shift is expected in teacher education 
through creating empowered and equipped Community Education Centres and National Teacher 
Training Institutes.
 
At community level, UNICEF’s support to the development of 649 Parent Teacher Association (PTA) 
capacities led to more engaged communities in education service delivery. PTAs spearhead campaigns 
to take OOSC to school and they underpin the growth in the demand for education services.
 
Due to the lack of recent nutrition data, but with good availability of data on contributing factors, 
UNICEF led the innovation of using historical data to inform an acute malnutrition analysis, among 
others. The prevalence of acute malnutrition was determined based on how far the contributing factors 
have worsened compared to the previous contributing factors and historical prevalence of wasting. In 
2020, a robust evidence generation structure was institutionalized as part of the C4D network which 
spearheaded eight research studies and community feedback projects. These provided near to real-time 
evidence that informed socio-behavioural communication programme planning and implementation.

An increased focus on CNVs will support nutrition counselling and delivery of key MIYCN messages 
at the community level in 2021. These CNVs will also support caregivers in conducting feeding 
(cooking) demonstrations and development of kitchen gardens to improve community resilience in 
lean seasons. 
 
Implementing Community-Led Total Sanitation (CLTS) in urban settings such as Juba presents several 
challenges particularly lack of community cohesion. However, increasing the involvement of local 
government at payam level and letting it take the lead increases the acceptance of the approach. In 
2021, the establishment of a WASH M&E system at the national and state level will support real-time 
monitoring of the ODF road map in favourable states, as well as harmonization of tools and 
verification protocols. UNICEF is also supporting the development of national CLTS guidelines - 
delayed in 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic - which will contribute to a harmonized approach for 
the sanitation sector in South Sudan.
 
Despite progress in the uptake of maternal, newborn and child health services observed in 2020, 
continuum of care remains a challenge, due to continued insecurity, access concerns,  inadequacy in 
qualified health care workers, low awareness and cultural beliefs compounding an already fragile 
health care system in South Sudan. The absence of an established integrated Human Resources 
Information System (iHRIS) to map adequate health workforce distribution and low renumeration are 
impediments to health service delivery. UNICEF is currently collecting heath care worker data in 
supported health facilities in Jonglei and Upper Nile to support a nascent iHRIS.
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A joint workplan with the Ministry of Finance and Planning (MoFP) (2019/21) formalized the 
partnership and positioned UNICEF as a key PFM actor. A strong partnership with UNDP included 
joint advocacy on PFM by both Representatives. Budget transparency has proved to be a powerful 
entry point for PFM, helping Government spend better and attracting more external resources. Priority 
“quick wins” included supporting PFM capacity and budget plans, and developing budget analyses. 
 
As well as the introduction of a PFM dashboard, another significant online innovation was the roll-out 
of the GBV risk mitigation portal developed by HQ for humanitarian actors. The online training for 
UNICEF and COVID-19 frontline staff increased the profile of GBV and helped to roll-out GBV 
training on a larger scale. 
 
The deployment of social workers in one stop centers supported by UNICEF increased the level of 
support provided to women and girls including GBV survivors who accessed clinical management of 
rape services in the health facilities. Reactivation of hotlines, increased awareness through radios, and 
increased airtime for case managers for remote case management, were all measures put in place to 
ensure continuum of services to women and girls beyond those found at women and girl friendly 
spaces.
 
As part of research for a new Situation Analysis for the country (publication 2021), multiple focus 
group discussions were held with key stakeholders including Government, UN agencies, civil society, 
children and persons with disabilities to obtain their views. Children from the child reporters 
programme were critical to the feedback process, ensuring that the voices of children were heard.
 
With major gaps in certain sectors, standalone proposals were not bringing in needed funding.  
However, integrated funding proposals allowed for resources to go to underfunded areas, through those 
sectors that were better funded by donors. An integrated approach to funding requests was also better 
received by donors. In 2021 UNICEF South Sudan will continue to diversify the donor base including 
exploring additional opportunities with international financial institutions and prioritizing resource 
mobilization around WASH, education and child protection, the most under-funded sectors. 
 
Successful implementation of a dry season pre-positioning strategy ensured that supplies were 
available to support programmes in a cost-effective manner throughout the year, particularly in flood 
prone areas. The importance of pre-positioning of contingency stock during the dry season proved an 
essential element of timely and effective response to multiple hazards including COVID-19.
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